AGREEMENT

KALAMAZOO COUNTY

HEAD START

AND

INTERNATIONAL UNION UNITED AUTOMOBILE, AEROSPACE AND AGRICULTURAL IMPLEMENT WORKERS OF AMERICA

AND ITS

TECHNICAL, OFFICE AND PROFESSIONAL HEAD START UNIT I OF LOCAL NO. 2290 AGREEMENT - Kalamazoo County Head Start - and - International Union United Automobile, Aerospace and Agricultural Implement Workers of America and its Technical, Office and Professional Head Start Unit I of Local No. 2290 of the UAW

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ARTICLE I - RECOGNITION - EMPLOYEES COVERED	. 1
ARTICLE II - UNION SECURITY	2
ARTICLE III - REPRESENTATION	4
ARTICLE IV - GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE	5
ARTICLE V - KALAMAZOO COUNTY AUTHORITY	7
ARTICLE VI - SENIORITY	8
ARTICLE VII - LAYOFF	10
ARTICLE VIII - JOB VACANCY AND POSTING	
ARTICLE IX - SALARIES AND INSURANCE	12
ARTICLE X - AUTHORIZED HOLIDAYS	13
ARTICLE XI - SICK LEAVE	
ARTICLE XII - TIME OFF POLICY	
ARTICLE XIII - LEAVES OF ABSENCE	
ARTICLE XIV - TUITION REFUND POLICY	22
ARTICLE XV - LONGEVITY COMPENSATION PLAN	22
ARTICLE XVI - DEFERRED COMPENSATION	
ARTICLE XVII - RETIREMENT PLAN	
ARTICLE XVIII - RETIREES	23
ARTICLE XIX - SAFETY AND ACCIDENT REPORTING	24
ARTICLE XX - RULES/REGULATIONS AND DISCIPLINARY ACTION	25
ARTICLE XXI - NON-DISCRIMINATION	
ARTICLE XXII - HEAD START RIGHTS AND RESPONSIBILITIES	
ARTICLE XXIII - GENERAL	27
ARTICLE XXIV - TERMINATION	30
Salary Schedules	32
APPENDIX A	33
APPENDIX B	3/1

AGREEMENT

THIS AGREEMENT is entered into on ________, 2010 by and between the KALAMAZOO COUNTY HEAD START (hereinafter referred to as the "Employer"), and the INTERNATIONAL UNION, UNITED AUTOMOBILE, AEROSPACE AND AGRICULTURAL IMPLEMENT WORKERS OF AMERICA, and its Technical, Office and Professional Head Start Unit I of Local No. 2290 of the UAW (hereinafter referred to as the "Union").

ARTICLE I - RECOGNITION - EMPLOYEES COVERED

Section A: Pursuant to and in accordance with all applicable provisions of Sections 26 and 27 of Act No. 176 of the Public Acts of 1939, as amended, or Sections 11 and 12 of Act 336 of the Public Acts of 1947, as amended, the Employer hereby recognizes the Union as the exclusive representative for the purpose of collective bargaining with respect to rates of pay, wages, hours of employment, and other conditions of employment for all employees within the bargaining unit as certified by Case No. G 87 L-1025 of the State of Michigan Department of Labor, Employment Relations Commission.

UNIT I

All the regular full-time and part-time child development teachers, excluding: full-time and part-time child development aides, vehicle operators, supervisors as defined in the Act, education supervisors, health supervisors, transportation supervisors, family service workers, secretaries, substitutes, program managers, and all other employees.

Titles of employee positions will not be changed in a manner which will confuse such title with those already designated positions in other County of Kalamazoo Unions.

Section B: This Agreement shall constitute the full and complete commitments between both parties and may be altered, changed, added to, deleted from, or modified only through the voluntary, mutual consent of the parties in written and signed amendments to this Agreement.

<u>Section C:</u> Any individual contract between the County and an individual employee heretofore executed shall be subject to and consistent with the terms and conditions of this Agreement. If any individual contract contains any language inconsistent with this Agreement, this Agreement, during its duration, shall be controlling.

Section D: This Agreement shall supersede any rules, regulations or practices of the County of Kalamazoo which shall be contrary to or inconsistent with its express terms.

Section E: Copies of this Agreement and all addenda shall be printed at the expense of the County of Kalamazoo within thirty (30) calendar days after the Agreement is signed. A copy of the Agreement will be provided to each bargaining unit member by his/her union representative. Ten (10) copies of this Agreement shall be furnished to the International Union for its use.

ARTICLE II - UNION SECURITY

Union Membership Section A:

- As a condition of employment, all present employees covered by this Agreement 1) and employees hired, rehired, reinstated, or transferred into the Bargaining Unit shall tender the initiation fee and become members of the Union or shall pay service fees in an amount equal to dues uniformly required for membership (as set forth in the Constitution of the International Union) on or before thirty (30) calendar days after the effective date of this Agreement or their date of employment, or transfer into the Bargaining Unit, whichever is later; and shall continue such membership, or pay such service fees as a condition of continued employment. The unit chairperson or designee of the bargaining unit shall be given the opportunity to meet during scheduled working hours with such new employee. The Employer shall give advance notification to the unit chairperson of the need for such meeting.
- 2) In lieu of the above obligation, any employee who is a member of and adheres to established and traditional tenets or teachings of a bona fide religion, body or sect which has historically held conscientious objections to joining or financially supporting labor organizations may elect to pay sums equal to the Union's dues and initiation fees to a non-religious, non-labor organization charitable fund exempt from taxation under Section 501(c)(3) of Title 26 of the Internal Revenue Code, chosen from a list of four (4) such funds designated in Appendix B of the Contract. The employee must provide the Union with at least an annual proof of such payment in the form of a canceled check for the yearly amount or other proof acceptable to the Union.

Section B: Check-Off

- During the life of this Agreement and in accordance with the terms of the Authorization Form shared with the County of Kalamazoo during negotiations and to the extent the laws of the State of Michigan permit, the Employer agrees to deduct the Union membership dues and initiation fees levied in accordance with the Constitution of the Zhreship International Union, or a service fee equal to the amount of Union dues, from the pay of each employee who, as of the fifteenth (15th) day of the month preceding the month in which a deduction is to be made, has a currently executed Authorization Form agreed to by the Union and the Employer on file with the Employer. The Union's Financial Officer shall submit to the Employer's Human Resource Offices written certification of the amount of dues/service fees to be deducted pursuant to the provisions of this Article.
- Employees may have monthly membership dues, or service fees deducted from 2) their earnings by signing the Authorization Form.
- A properly executed copy of such Authorization Form for each employee for 3) whom the Union membership dues or service fees are to be deducted hereunder shall be delivered, by the Union, to the Employer before any payroll deductions shall be made.

Deductions shall be made thereafter only under the Authorization Forms which have been properly executed and are in effect. Any Authorization Form which is incomplete or in error will be returned to the Union's Financial Officer by the Employer.

- 4) Check-off deductions under all properly executed Authorization Forms shall become effective at the time the application is tenured to the Employer and if received on or before the fifteenth (15th) day of the month, preceding the month in which a deduction is to be made, shall be deducted from the first (lst) part of such month, and monthly thereafter.
- 5) In the cases where a deduction is made that duplicates a payment that an employee already has made to the Union, or where a deduction is not in conformity with the provisions of the Constitution of the International Union, refunds to the employee will be made by the Union.
- 6) All sums deducted by the Employer shall be remitted to the Union's Financial Officer once each month within ten (10) calendar days following the pay day in which deductions were made together with a list which identifies current employees for whom Union dues or service fees have been deducted, the amount deducted from the pay of each employee, and any employees who have terminated their Check-off Authorization during the previous month. Employees may terminate such Check-off only in accordance with the terms and conditions set forth in the Authorization Form agreed to by the Union and the Employer.
- 7) The Employer shall not be liable to the Union by reason of the requirement of this Agreement for the remittance or payment of any sum other than that constituting actual deductions made from wages earned by employees.

Section C: Failure to Comply

- 1) An employee in the Bargaining Unit who fails to tender to the Union either periodic and uniformly required Union dues, or in the alternative, service fees in an amount equal to these dues as set forth in the Constitution of the International Union, shall be terminated by the Employer, provided the following stipulations are adhered to:
 - a) The Union shall notify the employee by certified or registered mail explaining that he/she is delinquent in not tendering required Union dues or service fees, specifying the current amount of the delinquency, the period of delinquency and warning the employee that unless delinquent dues or service fees are tendered within thirty (30) calendar days of such notice, the employee shall be reported to the County of Kalamazoo for termination as provided for in this Article.
 - b) The Union shall give a copy of the letter sent to the employee and the following written notice to the Human Resources Director at the end of the thirty (30) day period set forth in Section a) above:

"The Union certified that (name) has failed to tender either the periodic and uniformly required Union dues or service fees required as a condition of continued employment under the Collective Bargaining Agreement and demands that, under the terms of this Agreement, the County of Kalamazoo terminate this employee. A copy of such notice shall, at the same time, be given by the Union to the employee."

2) Upon receipt of such notice, the Human Resources Director or his/her designee shall communicate the Union's request for termination to the employee and advise such employee that he/she must pay all back dues or service fees owed the Union, within ten (10) calendar days of receipt of such notice to the Employer (unless otherwise extended by the Union and the Employer), or he or she shall be terminated.

Section D: Save Harmless: The Union shall protect and save harmless the Employer from any and all claims, demands, suits, and other forms of liability by reason of action taken or not taken by the Employer for the purpose of complying with this Article.

Section E: Disputes: Any dispute arising out of the application of this Article shall be subject to the Grievance Procedure, starting at Step III.

ARTICLE III - REPRESENTATION

Section A: The Employer or his/her representative, and the Union, may meet at least once a month to discuss matters relating to this Agreement or matters of mutual concern. The time and place of all such meetings shall be mutually agreed upon and those Union representatives attending such meeting shall be excused from any of their duties that may conflict with the holding of any such conference. Unit I shall be represented by not more than three (3) members.

Section B: When a new classification is established, the Employer shall furnish the Union a job description of such classification, prior to implementation of the position. If the position belongs within the unit, regular procedures for posting and selection will be followed. At the time the Employer notifies the Union of the new classification, the Employer shall also indicate to the Union what determination the Employer had made relative to the pay for such new position. If the Union does not agree with the determination made by the Employer relative to compensation for the new classification, then the Union shall request a meeting with the Employer for the purpose of discussing the Union's concerns relative to such determination. If the parties are unable to reach agreement relative to the compensation for such new position, such matter may be submitted to the grievance procedure and will be eligible for binding arbitration under said procedure.

<u>Section C:</u> The Union may use the Nazareth facilities for its proper business activities without charge upon approval by the County of Kalamazoo.

Section D: A pool of fifteen (15) professional unpaid leave days per year for this Unit shall be available to the Union that may be used by its officers or other officials to attend conferences and other meetings related to the conduct of affairs or the welfare of the members.

Requests for Union leave of absence must be submitted at least seven (7) calendar days in advance. The County shall attempt to grant such requests for Union leave of absence consistent with the manpower and work load requirements as determined by the County.

Requests for Union leave of absence relative to the "Fall School" and the Winter Institute must be submitted thirty (30) calendar days in advance of such conferences. A combined total of no more than four (4) members of Unit I and Unit II may be absent at any one time for either the "Fall School" or the Winter Institute (no more than two (2) from Unit I or three (3) from Unit II). If a third or fourth person requests a leave of absence to attend the "Fall School," those persons will not be allowed to utilize Union leave but will have to utilize annual leave, with supervisory approval. In no case shall two (2) people be absent from the same classroom while utilizing Union leave of absence.

<u>Section E:</u> Union representatives shall not suffer a pay deduction for time scheduled with authorized representatives of the County of Kalamazoo when it applies to negotiations, conferences, grievances and other matters of mutual interest. All Union representatives shall notify their immediate supervisors of any and all such meetings and shall get the supervisor's prior approval before attending such meetings. The Employer agrees that it will not unreasonably withhold its approval of attendance at such meetings; however, it is understood that such meetings should be scheduled so as not to conflict with the regular operations of the Employer.

When the Employer requests Union representatives to attend Policy Council or Concerns/Leadership meetings, the Employer will pay mileage at the then-applicable rate to such Union representatives for the mileage necessarily incurred by them to attend the meeting.

Section F: In the case of material modification of an existing classification, scheduling change or Federal staffing mandates, the County will provide 30 days notice to the affected employee and the Union, or as soon as reasonably practical.

<u>ARTICLE IV - GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE</u>

<u>Section A:</u> A grievance shall mean a complaint by an employee, employee group, or the Union alleging that there has been a violation or misapplication of a provision of this Agreement.

Section B: Procedure

1) Step 1.A.: The aggrieved employee and a member of the local Union bargaining committee shall first discuss the employee's grievance with the employee's immediate supervisor and present that same supervisor with the written grievance within five (5) working days of the cause of, or receipt of written notification of said alleged grievance.

Following such discussion, a brief memorandum shall be written and signed by both parties, provided said grievance has been resolved.

Step 1.B.: If the grievance is not settled at Step 1.A., a meeting shall be scheduled within five (5) working days after the written grievance is submitted and the Program Director and immediate supervisor shall meet with the employee and a member of the local Union bargaining committee relative to the grievance on the agreed upon date. The immediate supervisor shall give his/her answer in writing to the local Union steward within five (5) working days after the meeting.

Step 2: If the grievance is not settled at Step One and if the grievant/Union wishes to appeal the Step One answer, then within five (5) working days following the steward's receipt of the Step One answer, or within five (5) working days of when the Step One answer was due, the Union shall in writing request a meeting between the Community Action Bureau Director or his/her designee, the grievant, and a member of the local Union bargaining committee. Such meeting will be scheduled within five (5) working days following the County's receipt of the Union's written request, and the County's Community Action Bureau Director shall meet with the grievant and the local Union bargaining committee member on the agreed upon date. The Community Action Bureau Director or his/her designee shall give his/her answer in writing to the local Union steward within five (5) working days after the meeting.

In the case of a grievance involving discipline or discharge, the grievance will be entered at the second step of the grievance procedure within three (3) working days of the disciplinary action.

3) Step 3: If the grievance is not settled at Step Two and if the grievant/Union wishes to appeal the Step Two answer, then within five (5) working days following the steward's receipt of the Step Two answer, or within five (5) working days of when the Step Two answer was due, the Union shall in writing request a meeting between the County of Kalamazoo's Human Resources Director, the Union's bargaining committee, and the International Union. Such meeting will be scheduled within five (5) working days following the County's receipt of the Union's written request, and will be held at a mutually agreed time within fourteen (14) calendar days of the Union's written request. The local Union steward shall be given a written response to the grievance within seven (7) working days after the meeting and a copy shall be mailed to the UAW regional office.

If the meetings at any two consecutive grievance steps are with the same individual or sets of individuals representing the County, the Union may elect to process the grievance to the next step in the grievance procedure.

4) Step 4: If the County's Step Three answer fails to resolve the grievance, the Union shall notify either the County's Community Action Bureau Director or its Human Resources Director in writing within twenty-five (25) calendar days after receipt of such answer, or within twenty-five (25) calendar days of when the Step Three answer was due, that it

desires to take the grievance to arbitration. If the Union gives timely notice of such desire to arbitrate, the parties shall jointly request the services of the Federal Mediation and Conciliation Service in the event the parties do not mutually agree on the arbitrator or another selection process.

The voluntary labor arbitration rules of the Federal Mediation and Conciliation Services shall apply to the proceedings except as otherwise provided herein.

The arbitrator shall render his/her award, which shall include a written opinion, not later than thirty (30) calendar days after the date on which the hearing is concluded or post-hearing briefs are submitted, whichever is later.

The award of the arbitrator shall be accepted as final and binding on the Union, its members, the employee or employees involved, and the Employer. There shall be no appeal from an arbitrator's decision if said decision is within the scope of the arbitrator's authority as described below.

The fees and expenses of the arbitrator shall be jointly paid by the Employer and the Union, including any cancellation fees incurred as a result of the parties' mutual agreement to cancel/adjourn an arbitration. All other fees and expenses, including administrative fees, shall be assessed according to the voluntary labor arbitration rules of the Federal Mediation and Conciliation Service. At least 48 hours prior to the hearing the parties shall exchange written witness lists. The Union's list must also include any non-witness Union officials who the Union wishes to be released from work to attend the arbitration. Upon timely submission of the Union's list, appropriate Union officials and witnesses will be released on Employer time with pay to attend the arbitration.

The arbitrator shall have no authority to add to, subtract from, disregard or modify any of the terms of this Agreement.

Section C: **General Provisions**. At any conference/meeting under this grievance procedure:

- 1) The Union and County may have present any and all witnesses they desire.
- 2) Failure to appeal a decision within the specified time limits shall be deemed a withdrawal of the grievance. The time limits specified in this procedure may be extended by mutual agreement of the Employer and the Union.
- 3) A grievance may be withdrawn at any time by the Union.

ARTICLE V - KALAMAZOO COUNTY AUTHORITY

<u>Section A:</u> The Union recognizes that except as specifically limited or abrogated by the terms and provisions of this Agreement and to the extent authorized by law, all rights to manage and direct the operations and activities of the County of Kalamazoo Head Start program, and

supervise and evaluate the teachers, are vested solely and exclusively in the County of Kalamazoo.

Section B: It is specifically understood that the County of Kalamazoo retains unto itself exclusive authority to determine whether it shall continue to be the operating agency of the Head Start program. During the period of time the County of Kalamazoo decides that it will be the operating authority for the Head Start program, it retains the exclusive authority to assign or subcontract any and all duties and responsibilities directly or indirectly related to the operation of said Head Start program. If the County is contemplating the assignment or subcontracting of any bargaining unit work, it shall so notify the Union and give the Union adequate opportunity and information so as to make a presentation to the appropriate group of decision-makers relative to any and all other options the Union believes should be considered before a final decision is reached by the County of Kalamazoo.

ARTICLE VI - SENIORITY

<u>Section A:</u> Seniority is defined as the employee's length of employment, since his/her last date of hire with the Employer, subject to the other provisions of this Agreement.

Section B: An employee shall lose his/her seniority for the following reasons:

- 1) An employee voluntarily quits the Employer's employment.
- 2) An employee is discharged and is not reinstated.
- 3) An employee who has acquired seniority has been on layoff for a period of more than two (2) years.
- 4) An employee who is absent from work for two (2) consecutive days without advising the Employer during said two (2) day period of a reason deemed acceptable by the Employer for such absence, unless it is physically impossible for the employee to do so. An employee who does not provide the Employer with a reason deemed acceptable by the Employer shall be considered a voluntary quit.
- An employee, who has been on layoff, fails to follow procedures for recall in the manner and within the time limits set forth in this Agreement.
- An employee fails to report for work at the termination of the leave of absence or annual leave without advising the Employer prior to the expiration of the leave of absence or annual leave of a reason deemed acceptable by the Employer for such failure, unless it is physically impossible for the employee to do so. An employee, who does not provide the Employer with a reason deemed acceptable by the Employer, shall be considered a voluntary quit.
- 7) An employee of the Employer with continuing service in the bargaining unit, who has acquired seniority and whose illness or injury has prevented him/her from performing

his/her work, and who fails to recover and return to work within a period of two (2) years after the employee last worked.

8) An employee is retired.

Section C: When a new employee is hired, he/she shall be a probationary employee for the first six (6) months of employment. Summer break will not constitute a break in service relative to the employee's length of employment for purposes of determining the probation period only. A probationary employee will be eligible for benefits such as health insurance, dental insurance, disability insurance, life insurance and vision insurance following the completion of the month they were hired, if such hiring date is other than the first of the month, and three (3) additional months immediately following the month of hire. After completion of probation, an employee's seniority will date back to his/her last date of hire. The Unit Chairperson or his/her designee will be informed within five (5) working days after any new employee is hired so a meeting can be scheduled per Article II.

Section D: An employee's name, date of employment and classification, upon completion of the probationary period, will be entered in the proper order of the seniority lists.

Section E: Any employees with the same seniority date shall be considered in alphabetical order of their last names for any situation bringing about the need of determination by seniority.

Section F: A master list showing the seniority of each employee shall be maintained up-to-date. The local Union shall be given a revised copy of the master list upon request.

<u>Section G:</u> Within a reasonable period of time after receiving written request, the County of Kalamazoo will provide the local Union with a list of the names, addresses, and home phone numbers of Unit I employees.

Section H: Continuity of service can be restored upon completing his/her probationary period when an employee leaves the employ of County government and is rehired. The employee's prior period of service will be combined with the employee's current period of service to determine a new seniority date for purposes of seniority bonus and longevity pay. For purposes of layoff/recall, job preferences, etc., the employee will not receive any prior service credit, but rather his/her seniority date will be his/her most recent hire/rehire date. The returning employee can also reestablish retirement service credit if he/she repays all retirement contributions as provided in the retirement resolution. The Human Resources Director shall rule on all cases of continuity of service, subject to the grievance procedure.

Section I: Termination of Employment. If an employee voluntarily resigns from County service, it is necessary for the notification of the termination date to be put in writing by the employee to the supervisor and to the Human Resources Department. Employees who voluntarily resign are expected to give a minimum of a two (2) week notice of such intent to resign. Department heads shall process the appropriate payroll/personnel forms to implement the termination.

A refund of accumulated contributions to the retirement system may be obtained if the employee desires and has not met retirement qualifications by completing the appropriate form in the Payroll Department at the time of termination. Employees should also provide notice to the Human Resources Department of any change of address for W-2 purposes and handle the options for insurance upon termination.

Terminating employees must return to Kalamazoo County Government any property they may have including keys and/or supplies prior to their termination date.

ARTICLE VII - LAYOFF

Section A: In the event that it becomes necessary to reduce the workforce within the bargaining unit, the Employer shall have the right to lay off the employees in the unit as follows:

- 1) Layoff of employees within the bargaining unit shall be by classification and the Employer retains the exclusive right to select the classification in which to make a layoff based on the volume of work.
- 2) The principle of straight seniority within a job classification shall be observed in making layoffs, and the length of seniority shall govern within such classification provided the remaining employees have the then present ability to perform the remaining work.
- 3) Barring circumstances beyond Head Start's control, the Union and the affected employees shall receive fifteen (15) calendar days notice prior to any layoff. With respect to summer layoff, the notice will include an anticipated recall date.
- 4) The term "layoff" for purposes of this Article shall mean the removal of any employees from the active payroll due to reduced staffing requirements.

Section B: Summer Layoffs and Filling Summer Positions:

- 1) The County shall determine the number of unit positions needed during the summer by classification and shall so inform the Union.
- 2) Letters will be hand-delivered when practical, and a list of those receiving hand-delivery will be provided to the Union. When hand-delivery is not practical letters will be sent by USPS First Class mail (a Union representative will be allowed to observe/participate in the mailing) seeking volunteers for summer employment. The letter will contain a self-addressed stamped post-card on which the employee can make his/her election. If the employee fails to respond by the specified date, it will be assumed that he/she does not wish to volunteer for summer employment. Of those who timely respond, volunteers will be accepted from senior to junior. Employees who do not wish to volunteer for summer employment will not be penalized relative to unemployment benefits.
- 3) If a sufficient number of senior employees do not volunteer for summer employment, summer employment will be mandated from junior to senior.

- 4) All remaining employees will be notified of layoff as set forth in Section A above.
- When representatives of the County meet to make the final determinations regarding the placement of bargaining unit employees in summer positions, such meeting will include three (3) bargaining committee representatives who will be given the opportunity to have input into the decisions regarding the placement of unit members prior to the time that final decisions are made by the County.

Section C: Recall: Full-year staff will not receive recall notices, but will be notified of in-service's start date. Employees with seniority will be recalled in the reverse order in which they were laid off provided they have the then present ability to do the available work. Notice of recall shall be sent by USPS First Class mail (a Union representative will be allowed to observe/participate in the mailing) to the employee at the last address provided by the employee. The notice of recall (which will be mailed mid-summer for summer layoffs) will include a specific date on which the employee must report/return to work. The recall notice will include a self-addressed stamped post-card on which the employee must signify his/her intent to report/return to work on the specified date. The self-addressed stamped post-card must be postmarked for return no later than fourteen (14) calendar days after the postmark date on the notice of recall. Employees who fail to timely or properly respond will be considered a voluntary quit.

Beginning in 2010, the above paragraph will be of no effect and will be replaced with the provisions of this paragraph. Notices of recall will be sent by USPS First Class mail (a Union representative will be allowed to observe/participate in the mailing) to employees being recalled at least fourteen (14) days before the first Pre-Service day, and will include a specific date on which the employee is to report/return to work. Any recalled employee who fails to attend the first two (2) days of the Pre-Service or call in with an acceptable reason for being absent will be considered a voluntary quit.

ARTICLE VIII - JOB VACANCY AND POSTING

In the event that there is a vacancy in a classification in Unit I, it is understood and agreed to that the Employer will transfer from within whenever possible and provided the involved employees are qualified to fill the vacancy.

Notification of job openings will be posted as they occur, but no later than fifteen (15) days after it is determined that a vacancy exists, and when it is not possible to post in a specific building, unit members will be informed of such vacancy either through staff meetings or memoranda directed to each employee. This notice shall include a brief description of the position and salary range. Current employees will be able to bid on posted jobs during the posting period of five (5) days by completing a transfer application form available in the Human Resources Office. The Employer will attempt to notify employees of postings within two (2) days after the approval of the Human Resources Department.

ARTICLE IX - SALARIES AND INSURANCE

Section A: Effective October 7, 2009, the pay rates for each classification covered by this Agreement will be increased by two percent (2.0%), as reflected in Appendix A. If the County of Kalamazoo (not including the Airport Authority) agrees to and implements an across-the-board wage increase for 2009 in excess of two percent (2.0%) for any other bargaining unit other than one representing employees of the Sheriff's Department, that same across-the-board wage increase will be extended to members of this bargaining unit.

Section B: The parties have agreed that the contract shall be reopened for negotiations regarding wages and benefits for both the second and third years of this Agreement. The second year of the Agreement will begin on February 1, 2010, and the third year will begin on February 1, 2011, with the Agreement ending on January 31, 2012.

Section C: All bargaining unit members shall be eligible to become members of the County's KAL FLEX insurance program. On an annual basis, each bargaining unit member shall have the opportunity to select the options then available under said flexible benefits plan.

Employees filling summer positions will remain KAL-FLEX participants throughout the summer work months. When bargaining unit members are laid off during the summer break in the school schedule, such time off will be treated as a leave of absence for KAL FLEX purposes. Such leave of absence will be treated under the plan as a qualified change in status when the employee returns from such summer break. This will result in the employee having the opportunity to reselect the options then available under the KAL FLEX benefit plan.

Section D: Each regular full-time bargaining unit employee shall be eligible for the County's Long-Term Disability Insurance Program.

Section E: The Long-Term Disability Insurance Plan is also fully coordinated with the employee's sick leave accumulation. Such plan covers a disability after the employee has been disabled for three (3) months. A disabled employee is eligible for sixty percent (60%) of his/her salary under such plan provided the employee has exhausted his/her personal accumulation of sick leave. All other benefits of such plan are fully set forth in the insurance contract between the County and the insurance provider.

Section F: An employee on long-term disability will not be considered on active status for purposes of being eligible for the benefits of this Contract, but the County will continue to pay the cost of the employee's health insurance and the employee may continue dependent health, dental, and/or vision insurance coverage at the employee's cost.

Section G: Long-term disability insurance shall be applicable to any injury or disability which is job related and covered by the Workers' Compensation Laws.

Section H: The County will pay for any and all physical examinations required as a condition of employment.

ARTICLE X - AUTHORIZED HOLIDAYS

An employee shall be entitled to holiday leaves with pay on the following recognized holidays:

1.	New Year's Day	January 1
2.	Memorial Day	Last Monday in May
3.	Independence Day	July 4
4.	Labor Day	lst Monday in September
5.	Thanksgiving Day	4th Thursday in November
6.	Day after Thanksgiving	Day after Thanksgiving
7.	Christmas Eve Day	December 24
8.	Christmas Day	December 25

When December 25 falls on a Saturday, causing the observance of the holiday on Friday, December 24, then Thursday, December 23, will be the observance day for the December 24 holiday. When December 24 falls on Sunday, the observance day will be Friday, December 22.

To be eligible for the aforementioned paid holidays, an employee must work his/her last scheduled work day before said holiday and his/her first scheduled work day after said holiday unless the employee is on another form of approved leave of absence. If the employee is tardy or absent for a period less than two (2) hours on said day before the holiday and said day after the holiday, said day shall be counted by the Employer as a day, making the employee eligible for the holiday pay.

When any holiday enumerated above falls on a Sunday, the next following Monday shall be observed as the holiday.

When any holiday enumerated above falls on Saturday, the preceding Friday shall be observed as a holiday, with the exception of New Year's Day which will be celebrated the following Monday.

ARTICLE XI - SICK LEAVE

Section A: Sick leave is a means of insuring that an employee will not suffer loss of income because of illness. It is not a means by which an employee can earn additional days off.

Regular employees of the County shall accrue sick leave in proportion to their time worked for each completed bi-weekly pay period with a maximum bi-weekly accrual of three (3.0) hours, based on an eighty (80) hour work schedule. Sick leave with pay may be utilized by regular employees throughout their period of employment with the County. An employee who is absent as a result of illness or injury must utilize his/her accrued sick leave. Once exhausted, the employee may utilize personal leave. Sick leave and personal leave shall be utilized in an amount equal to the normal daily work hours that the employee loses as a result of such illness or injury. Sick leave may be accrued throughout the employee's entire period of classified service. A physician's statement may be requested for verification of illness or injury.

An employee with sick leave time available, and upon request to and approval from their immediate supervisor may use sick leave when a death occurs in the employee's immediate family (spouse, children, parents, or foster parents, brothers, sisters, mother-in-law, father-in-law, grandparents, grandchildren, and any persons for whom financial or physical care is the employee's principal responsibility).

Employees will also be able to use their sick time for when emergencies (medical or dental) exist in the employee's immediate family (spouse, children, or parents) who may or may not reside in the employee's household or another relative residing in the employee's household, and for the employee's emergency dental or medical appointments provided such emergency is substantiated to the satisfaction of the County. Failure to make diligent effort to notify employee's appropriate departmental supervisor may result in loss of pay; to care for family members living in the employee's home who are ill or injured; and for any absence for which the employee qualifies for FMLA leave.

All sick leave used shall be substantiated by written evidence signed by the employee's immediate supervisor or department head, and by such other evidence as the appointing authority and/or the Human Resources Director may require. Falsification of such evidence shall be cause for dismissal.

Sick leave hours will be used on a "LIFO" basis, i.e. last in, first out.

Special Situations: Where an employee has previously filed a report with the Head Start Health Specialist relative to a student(s) being afflicted with either pink eye and/or head lice, and where the employee subsequently contracts that condition, the employee will be permitted two (2) days absence with pay for an occurrence during each school year of head lice and two (2) days absence with pay for an occurrence during each school year of pink eye. The pay will be based on eight (8) hours for full-time employees and pro-rated for part-time employees. This time will be in addition to the employee's normal sick leave bank.

Section B: Payoff of Sick Leave on Termination or Retirement: After completion of five (5) years of continuous active service, an employee will receive compensation for unused sick leave credits at his/her current rate of pay as follows:

- 1) <u>Termination:</u> Effective 1-1-86, no payoff at time of termination or deferred retirement. For accrued sick leave prior to 1-1-86, twenty-five percent (25%) at time of termination or deferred retirement provided said employee has not been discharged for just cause.
- 2) <u>Retirement:</u> Fifty percent (50%) at retirement, payment not to exceed eight hundred (800) hours. Hours accrued after 1-1-86 shall not be included in figuring any retirement benefit.

ARTICLE XII - TIME OFF POLICY

Section A: Designated Breaks: Employees will not be required to work during designated breaks (e.g. winter break, spring break). The County is not required to provide work to employees during designated breaks (e.g. winter break, spring break, summer break). Every regular full-time employee will continue to receive his/her regular pay during the designated winter and spring breaks. Regular part-time employees will receive a pro-rated amount of pay during the designated winter and spring breaks.

An employee who agrees to work during a designated winter or spring break will, in addition to receiving his/her regular pay during the designated break, also receive his/her regular hourly rate of pay for all authorized hours worked during the designated winter or spring break (i.e. double time).

Section B: "Annual Leave": Every regular full-time employee with five (5) or more years of seniority can, during the regular school year (which includes the summer program), take a five (5) consecutive day (36 hours) unpaid "annual leave" away from his/her regularly scheduled work.

It is agreed that an effort shall be made to schedule "annual leave" consistent with the staffing and workload requirements as determined by the County. Requests for annual leave taken during the summer program must be taken on five (5) consecutive days during one work week. When two (2) or more employees at a site or in a summer program request the same period for "annual leave" time utilization, the County will determine such allocation on the basis of seniority. Employees will be notified whether their requests for unpaid "annual leave" have been approved within two (2) weeks of the close of each sign-up period. An employee may utilize "annual leave" only with the prior approval of the department head. Unused unpaid "annual leave" cannot be carried over from year-to-year.

Section C: Seniority Bonus: Based on their FTE status, regular employees who have completed five (5) years of continuous service and who are regularly scheduled to work at least twenty (20) hours per week shall receive bonus time/pay according to their length of total classified service as follows:

- 1) For five (5) or more, but less than ten (10) years, sixteen (16) hours annually;
- 2) For ten (10) or more, but less than fifteen (15) years, thirty-two (32) hours annually;
- 3) For fifteen (15) or more, but less than twenty (20) years, forty-eight (48) hours annually;
- 4) For twenty (20) or more years, sixty-four (64) hours annually.

Upon written request to your immediate supervisor (submitted before "annual leave" commences), bonus pay can be allocated to "annual leave," in order that the employee can receive partial or total compensation for what would otherwise be unpaid "annual leave." All bonus pay not allocated to be paid out during "annual leave" will be paid to the employee on his/her anniversary date.

ARTICLE XIII - LEAVES OF ABSENCE

<u>Section A:</u> <u>Witness and Jury Duty:</u> Any employee who is subpoenaed as a witness or called to serve on a jury shall be granted a leave of absence to serve as required. The employee shall be expected to be at work at all hours when not serving.

Leaves of absence for witness or jury duty shall be with full pay, less the amount received by the employee for such duty.

Section B: Military Leave for Active Duty: Employees who are inducted into the Armed Forces of the United States, or who join the Armed Forces in lieu of being inducted, under provisions of the Selective Service Act of 1940, and as amended, shall be entitled to a leave of absence without pay for the period of service required by such original induction. Upon their honorable discharge, such employees will be reinstated to their former positions or one comparable to it provided they make a formal application for reinstatement within ninety (90) days after military discharge.

Section C: Military Leave for Reserve Duty: Any regular employee who requests a leave of absence, not to exceed ten (10) working days, to participate in a branch of the Armed Forces Reserve Training Program or National Guard, shall be granted such leave upon proper documentation by the commanding officer. The employee shall be paid by the County the difference between the amount received for the training and the regular full salary.

Any regular employee who is called for emergency duty by any of the established Armed Forces Reserve Training Units or by the Michigan National Guard in order to protect the rights of the citizens of the State of Michigan and/or the citizens of the United States, shall be paid full salary for a period not to exceed five (5) working days.

Administrative or Special Leave: Absent legitimate emergency (e.g. unforeseen Section D: hospitalization of employee or family member not covered by Medical Leave/FMLA, house fire, flood, etc.; proof may be required), written request for Administrative or Special Leave must be submitted to your supervisor five (5) calendar days before the requested leave is to begin. Administrative or Special Leave may be requested for the purpose of settling an estate of a member of your immediate family, for educational purposes when such education will be for the systematic improvement of the knowledge or skills required in the performance of your work, or for personal reasons. An Administrative or Special Leave must be approved in writing by the Human Resources Director, and shall be specific as to duration and may not be granted for a period of more than one (1) year. The employee requesting an administrative or special leave is not guaranteed reinstatement to the position held prior to the leave. An employee returning from a leave of absence should contact the Human Resources Department thirty (30) days prior to the expiration of such leave and every effort will be made to place the employee in a comparable position. If the employee has not been reinstated twelve (12) months after the commencement of the leave, employment status will be terminated.

<u>Section E:</u> <u>Medical Leave:</u> For purposes of this Section of the policy, the following definitions apply:

Eligible employee - one who has regular status, has been employed minimally for twelve (12) months and worked 1250 hours during the twelve (12) month period immediately preceding the leave. An eligible employee who takes a leave under this policy is guaranteed to return to the job that he/she left if the leave time does not exceed twelve (12) weeks in any twelve (12) month period, measured backward from the date the leave began.

Family member - a spouse, child or parent of the employee.

Serious health condition – As defined in the Family and Medical Leave Act (FMLA). Detailed information is available from Human Resources.

<u>Purpose of Leave:</u> Unpaid leave may be granted for any of the following reasons:

- 1) To care for the employee's child after birth or placement for adoption or foster care;
- 2) To care for the employee's spouse, son, daughter or parent who has a serious health condition; or,
- 3) For a serious health condition that makes the employee unable to perform the duties of his/her job.
- 4) A "qualifying exigency," as defined by Regulations to be issued by the U.S. Department of Labor, arising out of a covered family member's active duty or call to active duty in the U.S. armed forces in support of a contingency plan;
- 5) To care for a covered family member who has incurred an injury or illness in the line of duty while on active duty in the U.S. armed forces provided that such injury or illness may render the family member medically unfit to perform duties of the member's office, grade, rank or rating.

Notice and Duration:

- Advance Notice: When the need for leave is foreseeable, employees are expected to provide thirty (30) days advance notice. When the need for the leave is not foreseeable, employees are required to provide notice of the need for leave as soon as practicable. When leave is needed for planned medical treatment, employees must attempt to schedule treatment so as not to unduly disrupt the County's operations. Failure to provide appropriate notice may result in the denial of leave.
- 2) Family Leave Period: Leave for a newborn or newly placed child may be taken only within twelve (12) months from the date of birth or placement and may only be taken continuously. If both parents are employed by the County they may take a combined total of twelve (12) weeks of leave, not twenty-four (24) weeks.

- For a "qualifying exigency," an eligible employee may take up to 12 weeks of leave in a 12-month period.
- 4) An eligible employee may take up to 26 weeks of leave during a 12-month period to care for a covered ill or injured service member. This leave to care for a covered service member, when combined with other FMLA-qualifying leave, may not exceed 26 weeks in any 12-month period
- Intermittent Leave: When medically necessary, leave to care for a family member or for the employee's own serious health condition may be taken on an intermittent basis or by arranging a reduced work schedule. An employee may be required to transfer temporarily to a position that can better accommodate an intermittent or reduced hours leave. All time taken will count toward the employee's twelve (12) week annual entitlement for family and medical leave.
- Notice Upon Return From Leave: If an employee returns from any period of absence which has not been designated as FMLA leave, and the employee wishes to have the leave counted as FMLA leave, the employee must notify the County within two (2) business days of returning to work that the leave was for FMLA reasons. Failure to provide the necessary notice will prevent any subsequent assertion of FMLA protection for that absence.

Leave Certification:

1) Medical Certification

- a) Medical certification is required to support a request for a leave because of serious health condition. A second or third opinion (at the County's expense) may also be required. When leave is required for a serious health condition, employees should provide the medical certification as soon as possible, but not later than fifteen (15) calendar days from the date the request for leave is made. Failure to provide the necessary certification will prevent any assertion of FMLA protection for that absence.
- b) The medical certification (form "WH-380" should generally be used) must include the first anticipated date of absence from service, a diagnosis, a brief statement describing treatment, and the expected date of return. The physician must state the employee is unable to work at all, or is unable to perform any one of the essential functions of the employee's job.

The medical certification to support a leave for family medical reasons must include a statement indicating that the employee's presence is necessary or would be beneficial for the care of the family member and the period of time care or presence is needed.

If the employee plans to take intermittent leave or work a reduced schedule, the certification must also include the dates and duration of treatment and a statement of medical necessity for taking intermittent leave or working a reduced schedule.

2) Recertification

a) Employees will be required, unless the County waives the requirement, to recertify the need for the leave at least every thirty (30) days. Employees on leave must call in and report to their supervisor on a periodic basis [at least every two (2) weeks] with respect to their progress, the progress of their parent, spouse or child, and their anticipated date for return to work.

3) Fitness to Return to Work

a) Upon return to work from a leave due to the employee's serious health condition, the employee will be required to provide medical certification of his/her fitness for duty.

4) Certification for New Child Leave

a) Employees will be required to provide reasonable documentation or statement of family relationship. This document may be a statement from the employee, or a child's birth certificate, a court document, etc. The County is entitled to examine documentation such as a birth certificate, etc., but the employee is entitled to the return of the official document submitted for this purpose.

Wages and Benefits:

- 1) Leave will be unpaid except as covered by any accrued sick leave, personal time, disability, or workers' compensation benefits, if applicable.
- 2) For up to twelve (12) weeks the County will maintain the employee's benefit coverage under any group plan. Any employee contributions to the plan must be maintained during the leave to maintain coverage.

If the employee fails to make such contributions, the County may elect to either cancel health plan coverage (after 30 days) or to pay for the coverage and to obtain reimbursement by payroll deduction when the employee returns to work (see Personnel Policy 5.9). The employee will be given notice of potential cancellation at least fifteen (15) days prior to the effective date of cancellation.

Employees who fail to return from a leave will be obligated to reimburse the County for the cost of County-paid health coverage, except when the employee's failure to return is due to the continuation, recurrence or onset of a serious health condition which would entitle the employee to medical or family leave, or other circumstances beyond the employee's control.

<u>Coordination With Other Forms Of Leave And Paid Time Off:</u> FMLA leave is coordinated with other existing forms of leave and paid time off as follows:

- 1) <u>Work-Related Serious Medical Condition</u>: When FMLA leave is used for the employee's serious health condition which is covered by the Workers' Compensation Act, the provisions of that Act will apply.
- 2) Other Serious Medical Conditions of Employee: When FMLA leave is used for a serious medical condition of the employee, the employee may use sick leave and personal leave, in that order, with the approval of their supervisor and the Human Resources Director. For disability insurance to cover any period of the leave, all accumulated sick leave must be used first.
- 3) <u>Serious Medical Condition of Child, Spouse or Parent:</u> When FMLA leave is used to care for a family member with a serious medical condition, the employee may use personal leave with the approval of their supervisor and the Human Resources Director.
- 4) <u>Birth, Adoption, Foster Care of a Child:</u> When FMLA leave is taken for purposes of child care, the employee may use personal leave with the approval of their supervisor and the Human Resources Director.
- All time off work which meets the definitions under FMLA will be charged against the FMLA allowance. For example, whenever workers' compensation leave, a disability leave, or any other sick leave is due to a serious medical condition, all time taken will be charged against the employee's FMLA allowance. This applies even when the employee makes no reference to FMLA at the time the employee requests or takes time off.

Return To Work:

- 1) Upon return from FMLA leave, employees will be restored to their original or equivalent position with equivalent pay, benefits and other employment terms. The employee will not lose any employment benefit that accrued prior to the start of the leave.
- Periods of unpaid leave will not necessarily be treated as credited service for purposes of benefit accrual, vesting or eligibility to participate in a benefit plan.
- An employee who is off work because of his/her own serious health condition must provide a fitness for duty certificate verifying that he/she is able to perform the essential functions of his/her job. Failure to provide that certificate will result in the delay of the restoration of that employee's job.

<u>Eligibility Year:</u> The amount of FMLA leave available to an employee will be based on the 12-month period immediately preceding the date the employee uses any FMLA leave. The available leave will be the balance of the 12-week allowance which has not been used during the preceding 12 months.

Termination of FMLA Leave:

An employee's FMLA leave and accompanying benefits will cease under the following circumstances:

- 1) The employment relationship would have terminated if the employee had not taken FMLA leave;
- 2) The employee informs the County of his/her intent not to return from leave; or,
- The employee fails to return from leave or continues on leave after exhausting his/her FMLA leave entitlement.

In all respects, leaves of absence under this policy shall be administered and provided for in a manner consistent with the Family and Medical Leave Act of 1993 and its published regulations.

Section F: Personal Leave: Every regular employee who is a 0.5 FTE or more is entitled to receive personal leave based on his or her FTE during the regular school year. The amount of personal leave granted shall not exceed forty (40) hours.

- In all cases, the use of personal leave must be requested by the employee and approved by the employee's immediate supervisor. There shall be no accumulation of personal leave from school year to school year (the school year runs 12 consecutive months, beginning in the fall). Personal leave earned but not used during the regular nine (9) month school year (fall, winter, spring) will be paid to nine (9) month employees at the end of the regular school year. Employees volunteering to work the summer program (i.e. 12 month employees) will be credited with one (1) additional day of personal leave and will be paid for all earned and unused personal leave at the end of the summer program.
- 2) New hires are entitled to utilize personal leave hours based on their FTE in accordance with the following schedule:

Hire Date Occurs:	Maximum Personal Lea	<u>ve Hours Usable:</u>
April - June	10	
January – March	20	
October – December	30	
July – September	40	•

<u>Section G:</u> <u>Workers' Compensation:</u> County employees who suffer a work related accident or illness are covered by the Michigan Workers' Compensation Law. Any accident or illness must be reported immediately to your supervisor. Workers' Compensation benefits which may be received may be supplemented by an employee's accrued sick leave or personal leave to equal the employee's regular salary.

<u>Section H:</u> <u>Political Office Holder Leave:</u> Employees who are elected to a full-time political office shall be granted an unpaid leave of absence for the duration of the first term of office.

ARTICLE XIV - TUITION REFUND POLICY

The County shall pay seventy-five percent (75%) of the cost of tuition to County employees, up to a maximum of \$1,500 during the life of this Agreement, taking approved high school or college courses, as outlined in a more detailed policy statement available from the Human Resources Director. Approved courses shall be those which provide for the systematic improvement of the knowledge or skills required in the performance of the employee's work or courses that, for other reasons, will be beneficial to the employee and the County. All courses must be approved by the Human Resources Director prior to issuance of the tuition refund. The employee must remain in County service for a period of twelve (12) calendar months following completion of the course or courses or forfeit the tuition payment.

An employee terminated as a result of County action may not be required to forfeit the tuition payment.

ARTICLE XV - LONGEVITY COMPENSATION PLAN

For Employees hired prior to August 1, 2007 and following the completion of six (6) years of continuous service, by October first of that year and continuing in subsequent years of such service, each employee shall receive annual longevity payments as follows:

Employees who, by October first of any year, complete six (6) or more years of continuous service with the County and who, as of the day of payment thereof in such year are still employed by the County, shall qualify for a lump sum longevity payment in December of that year which shall be computed on the basis of twenty (\$20.00) dollars for each full year of continuous service.

After initial eligibility, each additional five (5) years of continuous service shall result in a Five Dollar (\$5.00) additional adjustment in the sum allotted to said longevity payment. This escalating longevity payment shall cap out at Forty Dollars (\$40.00) per year of service after twenty-six (26) continuous years.

Any eligible employee who retires under the provisions of the Kalamazoo County Retirement System prior to October first of any year shall receive longevity payment in a pro-rata amount for the time worked during that period.

In case of death, the beneficiary of such deceased eligible employee shall receive the prorata amount to the date of death.

ARTICLE XVI - DEFERRED COMPENSATION

All regular County employees are eligible to participate in a deferred compensation plan which provides for deferring a percentage of annual salary up to the maximum amount allowed by law per year. By deferring income, the employee pays taxes only on the amount remaining. Upon retirement, annuities and other payoff options are available. More detailed information is obtainable from the Human Resources Department.

ARTICLE XVII - RETIREMENT PLAN

New employees, upon hiring, will sign an application to participate in the KCE Retirement System as provided for in a resolution adopted by the Board of Commissioners on March 1, 1960, and as amended. The multiplier to be utilized in Retirement Plan computations shall be 2.5%. Members of the County Retirement Plan, hired on or before June 30, 2009, who have attained or attain age sixty (60) years and have eight (8) or more years of credited service (age 55 with 25 years) may retire if such application is made in accordance with the conditions set forth in the Retirement System Resolution. The County shall pay the full cost of said Retirement Plan.

Employees hired on or after July 1, 2009 will be eligible for normal retirement benefits if they retire after attaining age sixty-five (65) with at least eight (8) years of service. They will be eligible to retire with a reduced benefit if they retire after attaining age sixty (60) with at least eight (8) years of credited service. This reduction in the benefit will not apply to an employee hired on or after July 1, 2009 who retires after attaining age sixty (60) with at least twenty-five (25) years of credited service.

ARTICLE XVIII - RETIREES

Section A: Benefits for Retirees: Retiring employees, who terminate employment after becoming eligible for immediate commencement of retirement benefits from the County, shall be eligible for group health insurance when the retiring employees meet the insurance eligibility criteria set forth in this Section. The County shall pay a share of the premium for the retirees based on their completed years of retirement plan credited service. The retiree share of the premium, based on completed years of retirement plan credited service is:

At least 8	70%
At least 9	65%
At least 10	60%
At least 11	55%
At least 12	50%
At least 13	45%
At least 14	40%
At least 15	35%
At least 16	30%
At least 17	25%.
At least 18	20%
At least 19	15%

At least 20 10% At least 25 5%

Retiree insurance eligibility is based on hire date, years of retirement plan credited service and age at retirement as follows:

Employees hired on or before 12/31/2008 are eligible at age 55 with at least 8 years of service.

Employees hired on or after 1/1/2009 are eligible at age 60 with at least 8 years of service.

An employee whose employment terminates prior to attaining the age and years of service set forth above is not eligible for retiree health insurance.

At age 65, the County will provide only supplemental insurance coverage. A retiree and his/her dependents must obtain Medicare Part A & B at the earliest date eligible. For purposes of this Section, "dependent" means a retiree's spouse, minor children, and/or children who are physically or mentally disabled, regardless of age, who depend upon the retiree for full-time support.

If dependent coverage is available and selected, the retiree must pay the full cost of the coverage.

Optional dental and vision insurance coverages are available to a retiree and his/her dependents at 100% cost to the retiree.

This Section does not apply to employees who have deferred retirement (i.e. deferred retirees). A deferred retiree is not eligible to receive retiree health insurance coverage.

ARTICLE XIX - SAFETY AND ACCIDENT REPORTING

<u>Section A:</u> Kalamazoo Head Start employees are expected to perform their duties in a safe manner for their protection as well as others with whom they come in contact. If an employee has a question on the safest way to do a job or suggestions for improved employment/employee safety the supervisor, department head or safety representative should be contacted. The following safety policies will be followed by all County employees:

- 1) A coordinated continuing safety program will be developed and implemented by the Human Resources Department. Safety will take precedence over expediency or shortcuts.
- 2) Accident prevention is a prime function of management and management will be responsible for the establishment of safe and healthful working conditions.
- 3) Supervisory personnel will be accountable for the safety of all employees working under their supervision.

- 4) The Human Resources Department has been designated to coordinate and administer the safety program. The safety program will have the complete and wholehearted support of all management and supervisory personnel.
- 5) The County intends to comply with all safety laws and ordinances and every attempt will be made to reduce the possibility of accident occurrence. Safety of employees, the public and its operations will be paramount.
- 6) The Union will be permitted to select one (1) Unit I bargaining unit member to sit on the County's Safety Committee.

<u>Section B:</u> <u>Accident Reporting</u>: If a Kalamazoo Head Start employee suffers a work-related accident, whether or not it is deemed that medical attention is necessary, an accident report form must be completed as soon as possible by the employee and must be submitted to your supervisor within twenty-four (24) hours after the occurrence of the injury. These forms are available from the Human Resources Department. If the individual injured is unable to complete the accident form, it will be the responsibility of the immediate supervisor to do so.

The Human Resources Department and the employee's immediate supervisor should be notified by phone as soon as possible after the occurrence of an accident or injury. The Human Resources Department will make a decision as to whether or not an employee should be referred to the County's physicians for examination and/or treatment. For purposes of Workers' Compensation insurance coverage, it is essential employees are seen by the County physician rather than their own personal physician and an accident report completed. The Human Resources Department will set an appointment as soon as they are contacted by an employee or his/her supervisor.

<u>Section C:</u> <u>Public Accidents:</u> If an employee witnesses an accident or injury suffered by a citizen on Kalamazoo County government property, they should direct that citizen to the Kalamazoo County Human Resources Department where the appropriate public accident form may be completed.

Employee witnesses to such an accident shall provide the Human Resources Department with a written statement of their observations, conditions of the physical area, etc.

ARTICLE XX - RULES/REGULATIONS AND DISCIPLINARY ACTION

Section A: It is recognized by the parties to this Agreement that the Employer has retained the right to adopt rules and/or regulations relative to any matter not in conflict with a specific provision of this Agreement. When new work rules or regulations are adopted by the County, the Union shall be notified in writing at the time of such adoption. The Union shall have the right to initiate a grievance relative to the unreasonableness of such rules or regulations within ten (10) days of the receipt of such notification.

Section B: The Employer shall not discharge nor take disciplinary action against any employee without cause. The Employer will, when appropriate, utilize progressive discipline. However, if the facts and circumstances indicate that progressive discipline is not appropriate, the Employer has the right to bypass progressive discipline and to assess whatever level of discipline is justified. The discipline may include verbal warnings, written warnings, suspensions, and discharge. It is understood and agreed that progressive discipline, "just cause," "good cause," and "for cause" concepts are not applicable to "at-will" probationary employees.

Section C: There will be an exit conference prior to any disciplinary suspension or discharge provided the employee is readily available. If the conference can be conducted, the employee will be informed of his/her right to be accompanied by a Union official. Copies of the suspension or discharge will be given to the employee and the Union.

<u>Section D:</u> In imposing disciplinary action on a current charge, the Employer will not take into account any prior disciplinary infraction which occurred more than twenty-four (24) months previous to said disciplinary action.

Section E: At an investigatory meeting at which an employee is being questioned about an event that may lead to disciplinary action against that employee, if a County representative has prepared a typed (not handwritten) list of questions for that meeting, the list will be supplied to the union at the beginning of the meeting.

<u>ARTICLE XXI - NON-DISCRIMINATION</u>

Section A: The Employer and the Union recognize that neither shall discriminate against any employee because of race, color, sex, age, religion, national origin, marital status, political affiliation, sexual orientation, gender identity, weight, height or disability in accordance with all federal, state or local regulations, nor shall the Employer, nor its agents, nor the Union, its agents nor members, discriminate against any employee because of membership or non-membership, in the Union nor against any employee because of participation or refusal to participate in Union activity permissible under this Agreement.

ARTICLE XXII - HEAD START RIGHTS AND RESPONSIBILITIES

<u>Section A:</u> <u>Open Personnel File:</u> There is one centralized file for all personnel information relating to an employee. This file is maintained in the County Human Resources Department and shall be a history record of the employee including name, address, date of employment, classification, salary rates, and other pertinent information and changes.

Employees who desire to review their personnel files may do so at any time by phoning the Human Resources Department and requesting an appointment. The employee may not remove any item from his/her personnel file, but they may receive a copy if desired and the employee may also add information if they deem it desirable.

Separate personnel files or folders of information on employees shall not be maintained by departments unless each employee is aware of the information being maintained. For purposes of employment references and employment verifications, the County Human Resources Department shall serve as the main source of personnel records.

Section B: Sexual Harassment in the Workplace: It is the policy of the County of Kalamazoo that the working environment of every employee shall be free from verbal or physical sexual harassment by other County employees, or by those with whom you come into contact as a result of your County employment. The County will neither permit nor condone sexual harassment in the working environment, and employees who violate the policy will be subject to discipline up to and including discharge.

Sexual harassment is defined as unwanted conduct or communications of a sexual nature which adversely affects the person's employment or working environment. Such conduct shall include, but not be limited to, an act of, request for, or threat of sexual relations or bodily contact. Such communication shall include, but not be limited to, repeated or continual words or actions which are sexually degrading or demeaning to the person or persons of that sex.

Such conduct or communication must negatively affect the person's employment, wages, advancement, tenure, assignment of duties or shifts, conditions of employment or working environment.

The recipient of such behavior must assume responsibility for informing the alleged harasser that it is unwelcome and should report the incidents to the appropriate line of authority within the employee's department or to the Human Resources Department. The facts of each case will be investigated and appropriate discipline, if warranted, will follow. Any action taken by the County after investigation may be subject to the grievance procedure.

ARTICLE XXIII - GENERAL

Section A: The Chairperson of the Board of Commissioners and/or his/her designated representative determines when it is necessary to close buildings or curtail services as a result of snow storms, tornadoes, or other such emergencies. When a determination is made that County Buildings shall be closed, such determination shall affect all Head Start employees; and if they are scheduled to work during such time, they will receive their regular pay for such period. Even if County Buildings are not closed, the Director of Human Services and/or his/her designated representative will decide whether or not Head Start facilities should continue or curtail their services; and if the decision is made to close one or more Head Start sites, said employees who are scheduled to work during such time will report to their site or Nazareth and will receive their regular pay for such period.

If a unit member is located in a facility that is closed as a result of a determination by another official of authority, he/she shall either report to Nazareth for the completion of his/her regular scheduled work hours or, with the permission of the program director and/or his/her designated representative, he/she may remain at his/her work site and complete the scheduled

work day. Employees who are unable to report to work when Nazareth is open may utilize personal leave time, or go on a non-pay status.

Section B: The County will provide separate bulletin boards for the use of Units I and II. Notices relative to Union meetings, and Union related matters may be placed upon same without prior approval.

Section C: In the event that any provision of this Agreement shall at any time be held contrary to law by a court of competent jurisdiction from whose final judgment or decree no appeal has been taken within the time provided for doing so, such provision shall be void and inoperative. However, all other provisions of this Agreement shall continue in effect, and the parties shall meet for the purpose of rewriting the voided and any other directly affected provisions, within sixty (60) calendar days of the decision.

<u>Section D:</u> County employees who are working in regular part-time positions (20 or more hours per week) either in job-sharing positions or regular part-time positions (20 or more hours per week), shall be eligible for benefits on a pro-rata basis of their regular schedule. The employee must pay his/her share of elective benefits in order for the County to pay its portion. Part-time employees are not eligible for benefits when payroll deduction options are not allowed by contract with carrier or other policy.

Section E: The normal payroll period shall consist of two (2) consecutive calendar weeks beginning at 12:01 a.m. on a designated Saturday through 12:00 midnight on the second Friday thereafter. Employees will continue to be paid on the day of the week as is currently in effect.

Section F: When an employee works additional hours on a given day(s) during the work week, his/her supervisor will work with the employee and team to schedule the employee for flex-time later in the work week so as to avoid overtime exposure. Head Start will permit the employee's flex-time off preference unless doing so would conflict with a mandatory event, leave the program with inadequate coverage, or place the program in violation of staff licensing requirements.

When it is not practical or possible to flex the employee's schedule, the employee shall be paid overtime for authorized hours worked (hours worked shall include holidays and personal leave, but exclude sick pay) in excess of forty (40) hours per work week at the rate of time and one-half (1½) of what would be the employee's hourly rate of pay. In situations where the employee works in excess of forty (40) hours during a work week in which he/she performs work in two or more different positions (each with its own distinctive rate of pay), the employee's overtime rate (1½) will be based on the regular rate of pay for the position in which he/she was actually working when he/she exceeded forty (40) hours for the work week.

Section G: Employees will receive two fifteen-minute paid break periods and a one (1) hour unpaid lunch period per normal work day. The parties also recognize that unit members may request optional schedules which will result in either a shortened lunch period or no lunch period with the result that the school day will end at an earlier time. The County, in its sole discretion,

may grant approval for the utilization of an optional schedule upon a showing that adequate volunteer assistance is available for such optional scheduling.

Section H: While it is recognized by the parties that the ultimate decision as to a teacher's assignment to a particular center will be made by the Employer, it is agreed that when County officials are in the process of finalizing work assignments or considering the impact of any new grants or programs, three (3) representatives of the Union Bargaining Committee have the right to be present, after sufficient notice is given, at a meeting where such assignments are being discussed for the purpose of providing their input before work site assignments are finalized.

<u>Section I:</u> The Chairperson and the International Representative shall be supplied with a proposed Policy Council agenda at least five (5) days prior to Policy Council meeting and shall be placed on the mailing list for Policy Council minutes.

Section J: The following policy will be established for the acquisition of school supplies:

A Purchasing Card will be given to each teacher for the purchase of curriculum-related items, including field trip activities. The terms of the "County of Kalamazoo Purchasing Card Policies and Procedures Manual" as it may be amended will be applied to this bargaining unit. The Employer will work in good faith with the teachers to assure that classroom needs are met, subject to budgetary constraints.

It will be the responsibility of each teacher to obtain pre-approval for all supplies. Receipts for purchases must be turned in within one week of purchase approval.

In the event that an aide is filling in for a teacher, said card will be submitted to the Education Supervisor until a teacher returns from leave or a replacement is hired.

Section K: All full-time and part-time Child Development Teachers must possess the teacher qualification standards as promulgated by the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services and Kalamazoo County Head Start and Department of Human Services Licensing Standards.

<u>Section L:</u> "Working days" will be Monday through Friday. Unless the Agreement specifically refers to "working days," all references to "days" will be considered "calendar days."

Section M: Twice per year (on the scheduled in-service training day immediately prior to each of the 2 scheduled conferences; approximately October and February each year), employees will be provided four (4) hours to devote to assessments.

Section N: Employees will be provided four (4) hours planning time each week.

Section O: Once Full Day classrooms are assigned, each classroom team will work together to determine shift preference. In the event mutual agreement cannot be achieved, shift preference will be based on seniority, regardless of classification. Exceptions will be made on a case-by-case basis dependent on need. In the event the conflict is related to an employee's

Continuing Education requirements, their needs will take precedent. Other individual needs will be assessed by a Needs Committee comprised of the Unit I Chair or his/her designee, the Unit II Chair or his/her designee, and two (2) management representatives. Their decision will be final. In the event the Needs Committee is tied, the final determination will reside with the Program Manager.

In the event an employee volunteers to switch classrooms, seniority shift choice is forfeited for the remainder of that year.

Bargaining Unit members shall be eligible to participate in the Kalamazoo Section P: Worksite Wellness Program. Participation by individual unit members is completely voluntary. Individual participant results shall be kept strictly confidential between the contract provider and the Employee, provided this does not prohibit the normal reporting of names of participants for qualification of incentives or for the collection and reporting of data which does not identify an individual participant. Participation or lack thereof shall not limit any members' rights under the collective bargaining agreement.

The parties recognize this plan is a County wide program. Neither the continuation of this plan in the future or the content of the plan or related incentives are subject to negotiation with this Union. Changes or amendments in the plan or its incentives will be made unilaterally by the County in its sole discretion and will be immediately applicable to the members of this unit upon notice.

ARTICLE XXIV - TERMINATION

This Agreement shall become effective as of the first day of July 2009, and shall remain in full force and effect until the 31st day of January, 2012, and from year to year thereafter unless either party hereto shall notify the other in writing at least sixty (60) calendar days prior to the expiration date of this Agreement of its intention to amend, modify or terminate this Agreement.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF the parties hereto have caused this instrument to be executed

this 1st day of June, 2010.			
INTERNATIONAL UNION, UNITED AUTOMOBILE, AEROSPACE AND AGRICULTURAL IMPLEMENT WORKERS OF AMERICA, and its	Bargaining Committee		
Technical, Office and Professional Head Start Unit I of the UAW	Bargaining Committee		
Veller Horkman			

Bargaining Unit Chair

Betsy Bennett
International Representative

Don Octman Gerald Kariem Regional Director

COUNTY OF KALAMAZOO

David Buskirk, Chairman
County Board of Commissioners

1 -2 0

Timothy A. Snow County Clerk/Register

y:clients/Unit I cba. 2008. doc



KALAMAZOO COUNTY GOVERNMENT Salary Schedules

UAW - HEAD START, TEACHERS-UNIT 1

Effective: 02/01/2010

Increase % .00

Н	06	N	Entry	Annual	33,592.00	Bi-Weekly	1,292.00	Hourly	16.15	1 1/2	24.23	
		Α	06 Mos		34,611.20		1,331.20		16.64		24.96	
		В	12 Mos		35,630.40		1,370.40		17.13		25.70	
		С	24 Mos		36,649.60		1,409.60		17.62		26.43	
		D	36 Mos		37,668.80		1, 44 8.80	•	18.11		27.17	
		Ε	48 Mos		38,667.20		1,487.20		18.59		27.89	
		F	60 Mos		39,686.40		1,526.40		19.08		28.62	
		G	72 Mos		40,705.60		1,565.60		19.57		29.36	

Print Date: 10/14/2009

APPENDIX A

<u>Section A:</u> During the term of this Contract, every employee who is eligible for a step increase as a result of length of service and positive evaluation shall be moved on the salary schedule.

Section B: Employees' performances will be evaluated on a regular basis by their immediate supervisor and/or department head. The regular times for review are: two and four months after date of employment, just prior to six months after date of employment and on each anniversary date thereafter.

Supervisors will discuss the evaluation with the employee and the employee will sign the evaluation form. The evaluation form will be maintained in the employee's personnel file. Should an employee not concur with the evaluation, he/she may submit a written disagreement, also to be included in the personnel file.

Section C: Step increases within a salary grade are based upon merit and length of service and are not automatic. Department heads should review the performance of an employee prior to granting the step increase. All step increases will be granted at the time increments indicated by the appropriate salary schedule.

A department head may withhold a recommendation for a salary increase for an employee only on the basis of an unsatisfactory rating of the employee's performance, work habits or unwillingness to perform his/her duties. The department head shall advise the employee in writing that the recommendation is being withheld and the reason thereof. A copy of the communication to the employee shall be forwarded to the Director of Human Resources. The employee shall be entitled to a review of his/her salary status upon the expiration of no longer than six (6) months from the date of final determination in any proceedings resulting from the action of the department head.

Employees who reach the top step of their salary grade are no longer eligible for step increases

APPENDIX B

Section A: Pursuant to the Agreement between the parties as enumerated in Article II, Section A(2), the parties have agreed to designate the following charitable funds which may be utilized by an individual if he/she qualifies pursuant to the aforementioned provision.

- 1. American Cancer Society
- 2. Michigan Heart Association
- 3. Muscular Dystrophy Association
- 4. Greater Kalamazoo United Way

2010 WAGE AND BENEFIT REOPENER AGREEMENT BETWEEN THE COUNTY OF KALAMAZOO AND UAW AND ITS TECHNICAL, OFFICE AND PROFESSIONAL HEAD START UNIT I, LOCAL NO. 2290

Pursuant to the terms of Article IX, Section B of the parties 2009 – 2012 collective bargaining agreement, the parties enter into this Wage and Benefit Reopener Agreement. They agree as follows:

- 1. There will be no across the board increases to the salary schedule contained in the collective bargaining agreement for the year beginning on February 1, 2010.
- 2. The remainder of the collective bargaining agreement is unchanged.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF the parties hereto have caused this instrument to be executed this 15t day of <u>June</u> , 2010.

INTERNATIONAL UNION, UNITED AUTOMOBILE, AEROSPACE AND AGRICULTURAL IMPLEMENT WORKERS OF AMERICA, and its Technical, Office and Professional Head Start Unit I of the UAW

KALAMAZOO COUNTY

International Representative

Timothy A. Snow / Clerk/Register

David Buskirk, Chairperson Board of Commissioners

DATED: June 1, 2010

Don Oetman Regional Director